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	 Minutes of meeting 

of 8th February 2018
	

	
	Comrie Community Centre,  7.30pm
	

	1.0
	Attendance and Apologies
	Action

	
	Community Councillors:
David Robertson (Chair) DR
John Greer JG
Iain McLellan IMcL
Christine Young CY
Lianne Curran LC
Andrew Thompson AT
Pauline Toole PT

Apologies: Alan Moffat
	

	
	PKC Councillors: 

Roz McCall CllrRMcC  

Stewart Donaldson CllrSD
Rhona Brock CllrRB
	

	
	Hannah Lucas (minutes secretary) HL

Approximately 55 members of the public were in attendance.
	

	2.0
	Minutes of last meeting - 11/01/18
	

	
	There were no amendments to the previous minutes. 

Approved.


	

	3.0
	Police Matters
	

	
	There were no police officers in attendance.

No matters arising, or recent incidents reported relating to Comrie

	

	4.0
	Matters arising from Previous minutes
	

	
	Field of Refuge car park – it was confirmed that the abandoned car has now been removed and a cleanup process has commenced. There will be reduced parking due to use of the site by flood defence engineers and surveyors. Timetable uncertain - AT to enquire.

LDP2 Local Plan consultation – see item 5.1

A85 Pothole – Bear Scotland has been approached but there had been no response to date.

RBS – Comrie RBS branch has had a reprieve from closure until the end of 2018. RBS have stated their intention to then review their decision to close the branch altogether, based on any upturn in transactions conducted at the branch. It was noted that a figure had been quoted that in one week the bank had recorded only 43 transactions – uncertainty was voiced about the basis of this figure and how it had been calculated. It was understood that ATM transactions are not counted towards the total of branch transactions. The message going forward is that the community are urged to use the branch during the reprieve period announced, or lose it.

Invasive weeds – No progress as yet. More research needed.

Cemetery railings – nothing to report as yet.

Bus timetable – CllrRMcC has spoken to Andrew Warrington at PKC and he has assured her that there should be no more issues regarding the reported failure of connecting buses to wait in Crieff, in accordance with the new timetable guarantee. CllrRMcC undertook to chase this regularly to ensure that the situation does improve.

	 AT
 AT

 CllrRMcC



	5.0
	Planning
	

	5.1
	PKC Local Development Plan 2 (LDP2) Consultation

AT&PT had attended the PKC planning consultation ‘drop in’ at Crieff Campus on 20th Jan. A number of members of Comrie community were also noted as in attendance at the event and raising issues concerning proposed site H58 in the proposed Development Plan. 

Representations were made to the LDP2 planning staff present about the inadequacy of neighbour notifications and local consultation, and the too short period available to CCC to consider the final plan in time for the consultation submission deadline. It was confirmed by LDP2 planning team staff that in view of the circumstances reported that CCC would be given an opportunity to submit a further representation after the Feb 2 closing date to enable fuller consideration of the proposals at this Feb CCC meeting. 

At the end of the Crieff consultation meeting AT had agreed to put the planning posters relating to Strathearn housing proposals on display in Comrie. These had been put up in the White Church together with representation forms from 20th Jan - 2nd Feb to enable better community engagement ahead of the consultation deadline.

CllrRMcC updated the community with her view on the situation relating to Site H58. The site had been zoned for housing in the plan (as it had been in LDP1) due to PKC’s obligation to provide for sufficient housing land throughout the Strathearn housing market area to meet the overall 10 year need identified in the strategic TAYplan. To meet this need Site H58 is zoned for 33-52 houses. This should include a number of affordable houses, in line with PKC policy.

Residents from the village in attendance at the meeting were invited to express their concerns regarding the proposals for Site H58. CCllrs AT & PT each declared a 

personal interest in the issue, noting that they were both near neighbours of Site H58.

Referring to CllrRMcC’s explanation about Comrie’s contribution to the TAYplan strategic 10 yr requirement for house site allocations in Strathearn one resident asked whether the planned housing at Tomperran would not go some way to meeting the need identified for Comrie. Another resident echoed this view, pointing out
	

	5.1

cnt’d
	that the TAYplan strategy required that additional housing requirements should be met from the ‘Tiered Settlements’ in Strathearn, with villages only expected to supply ‘windfall’ sites.
Access to the Site was a particular concern raised by many. A number of residents expressed the view that if this area was granted permission for housing then, there was going to be access problems, whether access was via Langside Dr., or privately owned Cowden Rd.  The   

approaches to Cowden Road and the initial section from Upper Square is within the village conservation area and any work required here to upgrade access to allow adoption of Cowden Rd. would take away a lot of the verges and change the character of this area, destroying the heritage value of the designated conservation area. CllrRMcC advised that the area that has been looked at regarding access. As Cowden Rd is privately owned discussion and an access agreement with the land owner would be required prior to granting of any detailed planning permission for housing.

Another resident raised concerns that if access was required via Langside Drive then this would mean a junction would be put outside their house, which is not why they purchased their house originally.
Further concerns were raised by the owners of the local Heather Farm and tourism business with a number of holiday houses on their site. The owners stated that granting permission to build on this land would not only have the potential to impact on their business due to loss of amenity, noise, etc., but would also have detrimental effect on the local wildlife. The area adjacent to Site H58 is ancient woodland which is full of native wildlife including red squirrels. Increasing human population pressure in this area could easily cause serious wildlife disturbance and habitat damage. 
	

	5.1

cont’d
	It was also noted that not only would it have an effect on nature it would also completely undermine the charm and landscape character of this greenspace area. 

Another resident raised the concern that due to location of Site H58 for houses this would inevitably force more traffic on the South Crieff Road. This road is currently very narrow in places and would definitely require significant road works to cope with increased traffic pressure.

It was noted by another that the local medical centre is not under pressure at the moment but an increase in the population of the village by potentially 100 – 200 people, resulting from development of this site, could create future difficulties in obtaining appointments.

Another resident commented that works had to be carried out on the sewage plant near the village and if the housing increased then this would further impact on the necessary capacity of the sewage treatment for the village.
A number of residents from Cowden Road and the surrounding area commented that the area is a great asset to the community as it has very high amenity value, is steeped in history, and is used by many dog walkers. Cowden Rd is a vital active travel route within the village allowing access to a key hub in the core path network and two ancient rights of way. Development of Site H58 would result in massive conflict and safety issues Another expressed the view that it is a beautiful area of the village and should remain untouched. The same resident questioned whether we should be making a rural village more urban. The land should remain in agriculture.

An overall feeling from members of the community present was deep concern about the lack of communication that was received from PKC regarding the zoning of H58 site and the complicated jargon used when discussing it. CllrRMcC stated that all residents within a 200m radius of the site should have been informed of the zoning for houses. 
	

	5.1

cont’d


	Many present stated that this requirement had not been complied with by PKC Planners. A number of neighbours adjoining the site advised that they had received no notification of the proposal. Others were concerned that there was little or no communication about the consultation. Some neighbouring property owners only became aware of the zoning when a concerned resident brought it to their attention. CllrSD advised that notice of the consultation had been placed in some local publications, but the general consensus amongst those present was that there had been little or no communication with the community and inadequate notice provided to neighbours of the Site H58 proposal.

CllrRMcC advised all members of the community that they needed to be able to convey these concerns to the  Government Reporter who would have the final say whether Site H58 zoning for housing would be maintained in the Plan. CllrRMcC confirmed that although she could feel the emotion from the local community it was very important that representations conveyed to the Reporter are based on facts and policy considerations.
Concluding points from the floor a local resident noted that Comrie features in the Sustainable Green Destinations, World Top 100 list, along with only 3 others in the UK & Ireland. This puts Comrie on par with an elite number of beautiful destinations throughout the world. He voiced the concern that allowing more houses to be built in the village, contrary to TAYplan and LDP2 stated policies, would completely change the character and infrastructure of the whole community and could jeopardise this ‘green’ accolade for Comrie, putting it at risk of losing its place on the Top 100 list. 

A number of other residents echoed these points, stressing that the village has already been expanding beyond its capacity and further increasing by up to 50+ houses could place extreme pressure on the amenities within the village. Having additional housing at the south of the village would cause more traffic to use Dalginross, putting increased pressure on the already limited parking in the village centre and increasing congestion on the busy junction with the A85 Trunk Road at Bridgend.

	

	
	A parent pointed out that the local school has already large class sizes, with a number of classes occupying temporary classrooms, the canteen is currently too small and there is no room large enough to accommodate the whole school (eg. for assembly).  The point was also reiterated by some that not only would development of the site it have an adverse effect on the natural environment, it would also completely undermine the charm and heritage of this community.

On conclusion of the ‘open’ discussion CCCllrs noted the strength of feeling expressed by those attending the meeting, about the Site H58 proposal,. Recognising that representations made at the meeting could not be presumed to reflect the view of the whole community - a fully publicised public consultation exercise hosted by the CC would have been required to determine this - it was agreed that, while needing to maintain a neutral position, CCC would use the opportunity open to it to make a supplementary representation to the LDP2 Consultation exercise, highlighting the concerns voiced at the meeting, by the many who had been unable to submit individual representations before the consultation deadline, for the valid reasons articulated during the meeting. 

It was agreed that following approval of the minutes, the Secretary should draft an appropriate response to be further approved by CCC, for submission to PKC LDP2 Planning Team, requesting that this be forwarded as a valid representation to the LDP2 Reporter, in line with the undertaking given at the Community Campus ‘drop in’ consultation event on 20th January. In response to a question from the floor the Chairman agreed that a copy of the minutes of the meeting would be appended to the submission.
5.2 Planning notices and decisions.

There were 3 applications reported since Jan meeting:

New house Dunira, on site of old Dunira House (now demolished)

Extension to Dunvegan, Camp Road

Replacment windows at Apple Tree House, The Ross.

None were regarded as contentious or requiring comment.

	 AT

 CCC All

	6
	Roads
	

	
	It was noted that the Road sweeper had not been up Dalginross recently and that there was a lot of litter seen to be collecting. CllrSD agreed to chase this up.
A deep pot hole on B827 at Bridgend in the centre of the carriageway opposite the bus shelter was reported. To be referred to PKC Roads.
Gully at the Earthquake house requires clearing.
Judy Macdowell confirmed that she would again apply to have the road opened up to Leadnock Dam during the Comrie Fortnight – it was agreed that she would ask the estate for the full fortnight this time.

Water continues to pond outside the Library, resulting in people, especially at the bus stop, being drenched as vehicles drive past. To be referred to Bear Scotland.

Tayside Contracts have confirmed a work order to repair the B827 Langside Rd potholes and carriageway collapses. Work is imminent. 

There is a new Grit Bin at the Ross and CllrSD confirmed that if grit bins are reported as damaged in future they will be replaced, as opposed to repaired.

A few residents commented that the grit bin at the top of Dalginross would be more useful if moved to the traffic island at the junction with S. Crieff Rd. This would allow for easier gritting on the corner where a number of accidents have occurred. Request to PKC Roads for this.

There was comment made regarding the potential to restrict HGV use on the B827 Langside, to avoid repeat of the carriageway break down on this weak road. It was confirmed that this has been raised before and there is no way to restrict them.

A resident raised a concern regarding a number of deer that have been killed on A85 near Dunira. CC to ask Bear Scotland to erect signs warning of deer on most affected section.


	 CllrSD

 AT

 ??

JMcD

AT

 AT

  AT

	7.
	Treasurer’s Report
	

	
	JG reported on the 7 CCC accounts still held - 

£1500 still allocated to go to local youth groups.
It was noted that the public toilets are closed due to a burst pipe and PKC have advised that a repair would take place, despite CC offering to pay for the work to allow for  a quicker repair. This will be monitored.
A member of the community(?? who ??) asked where the donation that had been allocated for the repair of  Melville Monument was held. This had been donated by a walking group. CC to investigate and advise.
	 AT/DR

 ??

	8.  
	Secretary’s Correspondence
	

	
	It was confirmed that there had been a further 8 emails and 2 letters received from Comrie residents regarding the LDP2 consultation. All had raised similar concerns and objections to Site H58, as covered during discussions at Item 5.1. and requesting that their views should be noted in any CCC response to the Reporter.

The Secretary read out the names of the correspondents.
	 AT

 

	
	It was agreed that approved minutes of all CCC meetings would be emailed to Sandra McRitchie at the earliest opportunity to allow her to post on the community website ahead of the next monthly meeting.


	 HL/AT

	9.
	Councillors’ Reports
	

	
	An update on the proposed flood prevention scheme was given by CllrSD – he advised that drilling of bore holes had begun throughout the village and that Peter Dickson from PKC had held a meeting in Comrie advising about the flood prevention plans and ongoing community consultation. Once all the data has been collated from the bore hole tests then an engineering report will be compiled with detailed proposals made available to the community.

There is a bore hole in the driveway of the church - this had been agreed with the Minister. It was also confirmed that more detailed drawings will be published over the summer months and everyone in the village will get a letter regarding the work that is going to be carried out. The procurement process could take 4 months and no work will take place until 2020 and then it will take 18 – 24 months to complete.
	

	9. 

cont’d
	CllrRMcC advised that RBS Regional Director and other representatives of the bank have agreed to meet with CCC members and local business representatives on Friday 23rd February, at 1pm, to discuss their review of the future of Comrie RBS branch and ATM. Any members able to attend should email CllrRMcC to confirm. 


	 CCC All

	10.
	AOCB
	

	
	PT reported that the Annual Litter Pick of the village had not had a great volunteer response in recent years and members of the CC asked for volunteers to join and assist with it. It was agreed that something would go on Facebook, with posters to be made available for the notice boards in centre and south of the village (Judy Macdowell advised she has the key for the notice board at Top Square, Dalginross). Agreed to finalise plans for date in April at next meeting


	 CCC All

	
	There is a collapsed dog poo bin at the top of Cowden Road – reported to PKC - Dog warden has confirmed that repair/replacement is scheduled. AT to monitor.


	 AT

	
	AT confirmed that PKC Community Greenspace team will attend the next CC meeting – an update of various projects and local access issues will be provided. CllrSD noted that he thought progress is being made with the landowner regarding the Bogton Braes Right of Way obstruction. A detailed update on aspects of this case will be provided at the next meeting by Greenspace staff.


	

	
	Meeting closed at 9.30pm. Date of next meeting is 8th March 2018 at 7:30pm
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